
AGENDA 
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 

July 21, 2020 
2200 Harnish Drive 
Village Board Room 

- AGENDA - 
7:45 P.M. 

In light of the current COVID-19 public health emergency, Governor J.B. Pritzker’s Gubernatorial Disaster 
Proclamation, and the Village’s Continuation of Proclamation of Local Disaster Emergency in response 
thereto, the Village President has determined that an entirely in-person meeting is not practical or 
prudent because of the disaster. This meeting will be held remotely and in-person, but there will be a limit 
of twelve (12) in-person seats available for the public in the Village Board Room at the Ganek Municipal 
Center (2200 Harnish Drive, Algonquin). Face coverings/masks will be required of all those entering the 
building. The following information is being made available to the public for the purpose of public 
participation in the spirit of transparency, and an open meeting process.  
The complete Village Board meeting packet may be viewed online via the Village Board’s link on the 
Village’s website, www.algonquin.org. If you would like to listen and/or participate in the meeting 
remotely, please go to https://algonquin.zoom.us/w/93560565579 or dial in (877)853-5257 or (888)475-
4499 webinar ID 935 6056 5579. If you wish to submit any public comment, please contact the Deputy 
Village Clerk in advance of the meeting at 847-658-5609 or meetingcomments@algonquin.org. You may 
also comment during the “AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION” portion of the meeting. After logging into the 
Zoom meeting, please raise your hand and you will be called on, if you are dialing in, dial *9 to raise your 
hand. The Village will attempt to read public comments received prior to the meeting during the 
“AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION” portion of the meeting. Any comments received during the meeting, but 
after the “AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION” portion has ended, will be provided in writing to the Village Board 
members after the meeting.  
Remote meetings will be recorded for the purpose of accurate meeting minutes 
 
Trustee Sosine – Chairperson 
Trustee Steigert  
Trustee Jasper 
Trustee Brehmer 
Trustee Glogowski 
Trustee Spella 
President Schmitt 
 
1.  Roll Call – Establish Quorum 
2. Public Comment – Audience Participation  

(Persons wishing to address the Committee  must register with the Chair prior to roll call.) 
3. Community Development 

A. Consider a Petition to Amend Zoning Ordinance and Approve a Special Use Permit 
for addition of 2 dwelling units at 1226 S. Main Street  

4.  General Administration 
5.  Public Works & Safety 

A.  Consider an Agreement with Utility Dynamics for the Installation of Dry Utility 
Conduits Across Crystal Creek. 

6. Executive Session   
7. Other Business 
8.  Adjournment 
 

https://algonquin.zoom.us/w/93560565579
mailto:meetingcomments@algonquin.org


 
 

 
VILLAGE OF ALGONQUIN 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT 

 

– M E M O R A N D U M – 

 

DATE:  July 17, 2020 

 

TO:  Committee of the Whole 

   

FROM: Russell Farnum, AICP, Community Development Director 

 

SUBJECT: 1226 S. Main Street: Zoning Amendment and Special Use Permit Request 

 

 

Introduction 

 

Blackstone Realty Corp. owns property located at 1226 S. Main Street. The owner, Kashan 

Ahmad, represented by his attorney, Bill Hellyer, is requesting to add two dwelling units to the 

currently-vacant second story of the existing building. In order to accomplish the request, he has 

petitioned for a text amendment to the Zoning Ordinance, that would allow such an addition by 

special use permit, and a subsequent special use permit request that would approve his request. 

 

Discussion 

 

Under the current Zoning Ordinance, dwelling units are allowed (by-right) above the main floor 

in multi-story buildings in the B-1 and B-2 zoning districts, but only in the Old Town District. 

There is no option for the conversion of upper-story space to dwelling units in the Business 

zoning districts elsewhere in the Village.  

 

The requested zoning amendment would add the following language to the Special Uses section 

of the Zoning Ordinance: 

 

“Residential dwellings, above the ground floor as secondary uses to primary commercial 

and office uses, anywhere other than the Old Town (Downtown).” 

 

By considering this and similar requests through the special use permit, the Village can evaluate 

the request based upon the compatibility with surrounding land uses, and make a judgement 

based upon adequacy of parking, access, compliance with codes, and similar factors. In Staff’s 

opinion, this is a good approach, as opposed to allowing the “by-right” addition of upper story 

dwellings without additional review. 

 

The Subject Property itself was formerly a real estate office, that had offices on both the first and 

second floor. After the real estate agency moved, the property was vacant for four years before 

 



being purchased by the current owner. Since that time, the owner has a retail user on the main 

floor, but has been unable to find an office or other business user for the second story. 

 

The property has sufficient parking for both the retail use and the proposed dwelling units. The 

neighborhood has a mix of residential, office, retail and other uses, and the proposed dwelling 

units would not be out of character with the area. The dwelling units would not create any 

detrimental impacts on nearby properties or their users. 

 

A complete discussion of the property and the surrounding area is found in the attached Staff 

Report. 

 

Public Hearing 

 

The Planning and Zoning Commission held a public hearing on this request at their regular 

meeting of July 13, 2020. Besides the petitioner and his attorney, no one appeared to speak to 

this request. 

 

The Commission found that the proposed zoning amendment and subsequent special use permit 

request were in keeping with the character of the neighborhood and would not be detrimental to 

other property in the Village. The Commission recommended approval of the request(s), with the 

Finding of Fact and conditions recommended by Staff, by a vote of 6-0-1 (Commissioner Laipert 

was absent). The DRAFT minutes of the meeting are also attached. 

 

Recommendation 

 

Approval of the proposed zoning amendment, and Special Use Permit for the addition of 2 

Dwelling Units on the second floor of the property known as 1226 S. Main is recommended, 

subject to the following conditions: 

 

1. The first floor of the subject property shall be occupied by a commercial use or uses, 

consistent with the parcel’s B-2 zoning designation;  

2. No remodeling work shall occur until the owner has filed plans compliant with the 

Village Building Codes, and obtained appropriate building permits, for the proposed 

alteration of the upper story into dwelling units;  

3. Any satellite dishes or other appurtenances shall be restricted to the west wall or porch, 

and shall not be visible from Main Street; 

4. The property shall, at all times, be maintained according to the village’s Property 

Maintenance Code. 

 

Consensus to move this forward for Board approval is recommended.  



 
 

 
VILLAGE OF ALGONQUIN 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT 

 

– M E M O R A N D U M – 

 

DATE:  July 10, 2020 

 

TO:  Planning and Zoning Commission 

   

FROM: Russell Farnum, AICP, Community Development Director 

 

SUBJECT: Petition to Amend Zoning Ordinance and Approve a Special Use Permit for 

addition of 2 dwelling units at 1226 S. Main Street (2020-03) 

 

Introduction 

 

Blackstone Realty Corporation, and Kashan Ahmad (property owner), represented by Attorney 

Bill Hellyer, have petitioned the Village of Algonquin for the following two requests: 

 

1. To amend the Zoning Ordinance to provide for residential dwellings above the ground 

floor in B-1 and B-2 Business Districts, by Special Use Permit, and 

2. Approval of a Special Use Permit for the addition of 2 dwelling units above the ground 

floor in the building located at 1226 S. Main Street. 

 

Discussion: Proposed Zoning Amendment 

 

Section 21.9 of the Zoning Ordinance, Paragraph F, B-1 Business District – Limited Retail, item 

1, Permitted Uses, paragraph h, lists “Residential: Dwelling units above the ground floor as 

secondary uses to primary commercial and office uses, in Old Town (Downtown) only.”  The B-

2 zoning district has the same provision as the B-2 District allows all uses that are allowed in the 

B-1 zoning district. 

 

Section 21.12 of the Zoning Ordinance regulates and provides the procedures and performance 

standards for Special Uses. This section currently does not list any permitted special uses for 

residential in the B-1 or B-2 zoning districts. 

 

As a result, under the current code, upper floors can only be converted to apartments in the Old 

Town area, and not in other business districts elsewhere in the community. This amendment 

would allow the Village to consider other applications elsewhere in the Village, such as at the 

petitioner’s property on South Main Street. 

 

The added language could be quite simple and could mirror the language that is in the B-1 

Business zoning district:  

 



 

“Residential dwellings, above the ground floor as secondary uses to primary commercial 

and office uses, anywhere other than the Old Town (Downtown).” 

 

By considering requests through the special use permit, the Village can evaluate the request 

based upon the compatibility with surrounding land uses, and make a judgement based upon 

adequacy of parking, access, compliance with codes, and similar factors. In Staff’s opinion, this 

is a good approach, as opposed to allowing the “by-right” addition of upper story dwellings 

without the additional zoning review. 

 

Discussion: Proposed Special Use for 1226 South Main Street 

 

This property is a 2-story building, with about 1500 square feet of area per floor, and is zoned B-

2 Business. The main level currently occupied by “Uncle Stu’s Vape Shop”. The upper story is 

vacant.  

 

The building is located on busy South Main Street, which is also State Route 31. This area, south 

of downtown, was originally platted for all single family homes, but as is characteristic of along 

State highways in many communities, contains a spotty mix of homes, businesses, and homes 

converted into businesses, as the area has slowly transitioned over the years. The Comprehensive 

Plan designates this area as “Retail”. 

 

 
 

The property has 6 parking stalls in front, with access from Main Street, and 4 tandem-style stalls 

in the rear. There is a platted alley in the rear of the building but the actual alley does not exist, 

this building and the adjacent church to the south have taken over that area for access to their 

parking lots. The building was originally a real estate office with storage on the 2nd floor, which 

is now unused. This area is naturally suited for the addition of 2 small apartments, as there are 



separate entrances on the building that can service the proposed uses, and the area is not 

necessary for any potential retail user on the main floor. 

 

Property to the north includes an older home converted into an office, and another home north of 

that, with a small restaurant/smoothie shop on the corner. Property to the east is a strip shopping 

center and Dairy Queen, and to the south lies the Kingdom Hall of Jehovah’s Witnesses. 

Property to the west consists of single family homes facing Merrill Drive.  

 

 
 

The owner has provided a drawing of a proposed floor plan to convert the upper level into two 

dwelling units. One unit would be two bedrooms and one would be a one-bedroom unit. Per 

code, the two units would be required to have four parking stalls, and the business would need 6 

parking stalls, which is exactly what is on the property today. 

 

Finding of Fact 

 

Pursuant to Section 21.12, Special Uses, the request should be evaluated on the factors outlined 

below: 

 

a. That the proposed use at the particular location requested is necessary or desirable to 

provide a service or a facility that is in the interest of public convenience and will 

contribute to the general welfare of the neighborhood or community;  

 

Additional residents in this area will enhance the viability of business success for nearby 

businesses. It will also enhance the safety of the neighborhood by having more eyes and ears 

watching over the neighborhood. Additional units will also enhance the market viability of the 

existing building, which will lead to more reinvestment and better upkeep over time. 

 



The property is zoned B-1 Business, Limited Retail and a Special Use Permit for a residential 

dwelling unit on the second floor would be compatible with the Comprehensive Plan designation 

and surrounding uses. The first floor would continue to be occupied by a commercial tenant, 

consistent with the Retail comprehensive plan designation for the parcel and the commercial uses 

of a majority of the neighboring properties. 

 

b. That such use will not, under the circumstances of the particular case, be detrimental to 

the health, safety, morals or general welfare of persons residing or working in the vicinity, 

or injurious to property values or improvements in the vicinity;  

 

This proposal would introduce two small apartments into an area that is already a mix of homes, 

businesses, offices and other uses. The impact of these units will not be detrimental to persons 

residing or working in the vicinity, because there is plenty of accessible parking for these units. 

Additionally, there are no new impacts to neighboring properties that would be created by this 

proposal, such as additional storm water runoff, looming building walls, or substantial traffic.  

 

Two additional residential dwelling units on the second floor of the building at this site will not 

be detrimental to the health, safety, morals or general welfare of persons residing or working in 

the vicinity, or injurious to property values. 

 

c. That the proposed use will comply with the regulations and conditions specified in this 

Chapter for such use and with the stipulations and conditions made a part of the 

authorization granted by the Village Board.  

 

A Special Use Permit for residential on the second floor will comply with all zoning 

requirements of the village and the conditions stipulated as part of the approval. As a condition 

of approval, Staff is recommending that all construction of the dwelling units meet current code 

requirements. No permits will be issued for any work until the owner can demonstrate that all 

code requirements are met or can be complied with. 

 

Conclusions 

 

The proposed zoning amendment is reasonable, as it would allow the Village to consider cases 

such as this one on a case-by-case basis through the special use permit process. 

 

The proposed special use permit for the addition of 2 dwellings above the main floor at 1226 S. 

Main Street, is also reasonable. The parking already exists to satisfy code, and the use is benign 

in terms of the surrounding mix of land uses. There are no anticipated negative impacts to the 

neighboring properties, and in fact, it is likely that this proposal will benefit the neighborhood by 

providing more revenue to nearby businesses and better revenue streams and upkeep for the 

existing building. 

 

Approval of the proposed zoning amendment, and Special Use Permit for the addition of 2 

Dwelling Units on the second floor of the property known as 1226 S. Main is recommended, 

subject to the following conditions: 

 



1. The first floor of the subject property shall be occupied by a commercial use or uses, 

consistent with the parcel’s B-2 zoning designation;  

2. No remodeling work shall occur until the owner has filed plans compliant with the 

Village Building Codes, and obtained appropriate building permits, for the proposed 

alteration of the upper story into dwelling units;  

3. Any satellite dishes or other appurtenances shall be restricted to the west wall or porch, 

and shall not be visible from Main Street; 

4. The property shall, at all times, be maintained according to the village’s Property 

Maintenance Code. 

 

Attachments:  Applicant’s petition, floor plan, plat of survey 













 

 

VILLAGE OF ALGONQUIN 

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 

Meeting Minutes 

July 13, 2020 

 

AGENDA ITEM 1: Roll Call to Establish a Quorum 

Chair Patrician called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm.   

Farnum called the roll, Commissioners present were: Hoferle, Patrician, Neuhalfen, Postelnick, 

Sturznickel, and Szpekowski.  Commissioners absent were Laipert. 

Staff Members present were: Russ Farnum, Community Development Director, and Brandy 

Quance, Village Attorney. 

Before beginning regular business, Chair Patrician noted this was a virtual meeting and introduced 

Village Attorney Brandy Quance to provide an overview of the protocols for the meeting. 

Quance noted the Village has determined in light of book open emergency and the Governor's 

gubernatorial order and the Village continuation of proclamation of local disaster, the Village 

President and the Chair of the Planning and Zoning Commission have determined that an in person 

meeting is not practical so we are holding this meeting remotely.  

The Community Development Director is physically present at the regular meeting location. 

Quance asked that Commissioners confirm that they can hear all the other members as well as the 

petitioners so we'll just do that at the roll call notes for the public hearing. 

AGENDA ITEM 2: Approval of Minutes from the January 13, 2020 Meeting. 

Chair Patrician asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the January 13, 2020 meeting. 

Patrician noted the minutes from the February meeting were not prepared yet and would be ready 

at the next meeting. 

Commissioner Sturznickel made a motion, seconded by Hoferle, to approve the minutes. Motion 

passed by roll call vote, 6-0-1 (Laipert Absent). 

AGENDA ITEM 3: Public Comment 

Chair Patrician called for any public comment, being none, Patrician closed public comment. 

AGENDA ITEM 4: Request for a Text Amendment to the Zoning Ordinance and a Special Use 

Permit to add 2 Dwelling Units above the Main Floor on Property Located 

at 1226 S. Main Street. 

Case No. 2020-03 Blackstone Realty Corp. 

Petitioner:  Bill Hellyer, Attorney and Kashan Ahmad for Blackstone Realty 

 

OPEN PUBLIC HEARING AND ESTABLISH QUORUM 

 

Chair Patrician announced the request and asked for a roll call vote to establish quorum to open 

the public hearing. 
 



 

 

Farnum called the roll, Commissioners present were: Hoferle, Patrician , Neuhalfen, Postelnick, 

Sturznickel, and Szpekowski.  Commissioners absent were Laipert. 

Chair Patrician asked all Commissioners if they could hear the petitioner, Staff, and other 

Commissioners. All Commissioners indicated yes. 

Chair Patrician asked Quance to swear in the petitioners and confirm public notice was proper. 

Quance did so.  

PETITIONER COMMENTS 

 

Attorney Bill Hellyer introduced himself and Kashan Ahmad as the owner of the property, and his 

corporation is Blackstone Realty Corp. The petition is two-fold, for consideration of an amendment 

to the Zoning Ordinance to allow dwelling units above the main floor, by special use permit, in 

the B-1 and B-2 zoning districts, outside of the Old Town District. The second part of the request 

is for a special use permit for two dwelling units above the main floor at the subject property.  

Hellyer pointed out the building was formerly a real estate office that had offices on the main floor 

and upstairs. After his client purchased the property, he found a retail user for the main floor but 

cannot find an office tenant for upstairs, which remains vacant and unused. 

Hellyer noted they were looking at the highest best use of this property as demographics have 

changed such that there is no longer a need for as much office space and it worsens with remote 

work and virtual meetings. But there is an increasing need for rental properties. And there won't 

be any negative impacts the village or surrounding properties. In fact, it will probably increase the 

value of the property which subsequently would increase real estate taxes and benefits. 

Mr. Ahmad added that when he purchased the building it was vacant and had been for about four 

and a half years. He completely renovated it and has tried to be successful at renting out second 

story office spaces, but it has been very difficult and it's just been dead space up until now. 

Chair Patrician noted the Commission may have some additional questions, and asked Russ 

Farnum for the Staff Report.  

STAFF COMMENTS 

 

Farnum highlighted the Staff Report and noted that the Zoning Ordinance had no provision for 

dwelling units above the main floor outside of the Old Town District. Staff supported the proposed 

zoning ordinance amendment, which allowed consideration of a special use permit for cases such 

as this. 

Farnum also noted Staff was supportive of the special use permit for the subject property, as it was 

already a two-story building with plenty of parking on the site. There was good egress for the 

building, and each unit would have its own entrance. Also, it fit the character of the area as this 

neighborhood was originally homes and transitioned into a mix of residential and commercial uses 

over time.  



 

 

Farnum noted that creating more reinvestment in that building generally leads to better upkeep 

over time with better cash flow, and there were findings in the staff report that were supportive of 

the request, and Staff recommended approval subject to the conditions outlined in the Staff Report.  

COMMISSION QUESTIONS/COMMENTS 

 

Chair Patrician asked for Commission comments or questions. Commissioner Szpekowski asked 

if there would be adequate insulation in the apartments for soundproofing and with the smoke shop 

downstairs. Ahmad noted they would be using spray foam, which was higher quality. Ahmad also 

noted the building would be monitored 24 hours with the fire alarm system. Szpekowski noted she 

was happy with that.  

Commissioner Neuhalfen asked if there would be any signs indicating the apartments on the 

property. Ahmad noted the existing ground sign would stay for the business, but no additional 

signs for the apartments.  

Neuhalfen asked for clarification on the amendment. Farnum noted that currently apartments are 

allowed above the ground floor in the Old Town District, but there were no provisions elsewhere 

in the community. Farnum noted that through a special use, the Commission and Village Board 

would have an opportunity to review each case, as it came forward. 

Commissioner Sturznickel asked if the parking would be more defined. Ahmad noted that the 

neighboring church put up barricades to keep their members from using Ahmad’s property for 

access. Sturznickel asked about the alley, Farnum noted it is used for access to both the Church 

parking lot and to access the rear parking on the subject property, but while platted up to Beach 

Drive, was not improved any further north that the subject property. Farnum noted it was brought 

up in the Staff Report because there was no need to formalize cross-access through the Church 

property, as the alley served as public access to the rear parking for the subject property. 

Commissioner Hoferle noted he grew up living in an apartment above his family’s hardware store. 

Commissioner Neuhalfen noted he spent many years living in an apartment above the family 

business, and in fact his offices were currently in that location. Neuhalfen noted he was supportive 

of the request and his concerns had been addressed.  

Chair Patrician asked if approving one special use petition for this use set any sort of precedent to 

approve other requests. Farnum noted each request is reviewed on its own merits, and one decision 

does not set precedent for future decisions. The Village is not obligated to make that same decision 

time and time and time again. So you have a completely different situation in the Commons than 

you do on South Main Street, whether it's the parking, the design of the building, the layout of the 

surrounding land uses, all of those things that you weigh to make land use decisions all factor into 

whether or not you're being consistent.  

Village Attorney Quance confirmed that the Plan Commission uses the eight decision factors in 

the LaSalle case. 

Chair Patrician asked Mr. Ahmed if there were any plans to change the exterior of the building.  

Ahmed explained that if the apartments were approved, he was going to put in new windows and 



 

 

replace the roof. Ahmad noted the parking took up most of the rest of the property, so adding any 

green space was not feasible. Patrician noted he recognized the building was vacant for some time 

and appreciated Ahmad’s investment in the property.  

PUBLIC COMMENT  

Patrician called for any public input on the case. Farnum noted he was at Village Hall and there 

were no members of the public present, and anyone participating in the meeting online could either 

raise their hand with the button on the control panel, or dial *9 on the phone to indicate you’d like 

to speak.  

Farnum noted that there were 12 participants present at the hearing and no one was indicating that 

they wanted to speak.  

Chair Patrician closed the public comment. Patrician asked if any Commissioners had any more 

comments, questions or concerns.  

Neuhalfen noted he raised two girls in the apartment and from his experience, apartment dwellers 

took very good care of the property and provided maintenance, and he was very much in favor of 

this ordinance and the request. 

COMMISSION MOTION ON PETITION 

 

There being no more discussion, Chair Patrician called for a motion on the request. 

Commissioner Neuhalfen made a motion to approve the request for a Zoning Ordinance 

Amendment, and a Special Use Permit to add 2 dwelling units at 1226 S. Main Street, consistent 

with the plans presented by the petitioner, Blackstone Realty Corp., the conditions recommended 

by Staff, and the findings of fact. Second by Sturznickel. 

Farnum called the roll, and motion passed 6-0-1 (Laipert Absent). Attorney Hellyer and Mr. 

Ahmad thanked the Commissioners. Chair Patrician closed the public hearing on Case No. 2020-

03. 

NEW/OLD BUSINESS 

 

Chair Patrician asked if there were any New/Old Business items. Sturznickel asked if there would 

be an August meeting, Farnum confirmed there was one item on the agenda.  

ADJOURNMENT 

Chair Patrician entertained a motion to adjourn the meeting. Szpekowski made a motion to adjourn 

the meeting, second by Postelnick. Motion passed 6-0-1 (Laipert absent). Meeting adjourned at 

8:10 pm. 

 



 

VILLAGE OF ALGONQUIN  
PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT  

  
– M E M O R A N D U M –  

   

DATE:   
  

July 15, 2020 

TO:    
     

Committee of the Whole 
Tim Schloneger, Village Administrator 

FROM:   
  

Robert Mitchard, Public Works Director   

SUBJECT:  Dry Utility Installation 

  
  
The Stage 3 Wet Utility Project is progressing very well so far and the contractor (Trine) is 
planning to cross Crystal Creek on the west side of the Harrison Street bridge by open cutting 
across the creek in early to mid-August. 
 
Their plan is to install a cofferdam across the creek (see attached sketch) and by-pass pump the 
creek water to the east side of Harrison St. This is planned with the expectation that the creek will 
be in a low flow condition and Trine will work to install the sanitary sewer and water main in 
casing pipes on a continual day and night basis until they complete the installation. They expect 
this work to take 2.5 days. 
 
Public Works staff and CBBEL Engineers have been working with Utility Dynamics to explore 
the possible installation of the Dry Utility conduits (for AT&T, ComEd and Comcast) on the east 
side of Harrison St. by open cutting across the creek, while the cofferdam is in place. This conduit 
installation would be in advance of the Dry (overhead) Utility Replacement Project on South 
Harrison that is part of the overall Master Plan. 
 
Attached is a price comparison from Utility Dynamics to open cut the creek crossing instead of 
Directionally Drilling as was planned. They propose to install the necessary conduits under the 
creek for the various utilities and install the necessary concrete pads as well. 
 
The price comparison is between the cost to Directionally Drill compared to the Open Cut 
methods. The Open Cut method produces a savings of $14,400. Staff believes this savings and the 
installation at this time is a prudent consideration. 
 
The Village has worked very well with Utility Dynamics on all of the Utility work on Main St. and 
have confidence in their ability to complete the job in the timeframe needed and at a fair cost. 
 
Therefore, Village staff requests consideration to waive the bidding process for this work and 
award the project to Utility Dynamics Corporation in the amount of $58,856.00 for the installation 
of the Dry Utility conduits across Crystal Creek. 
 
While this project was not specifically budgeted in the FYE 2021 budget, staff believes that 
savings in other Capital Projects will cover this cost. 
 
Please advise if you have any questions. 
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